[image: image1.jpg]



ASHFIELD BOYS’ HIGH SCHOOL

STUDENT WELFARE
AND
DISCIPLINE POLICY

REVIEWED NOVEMBER 2010
[image: image2.png]


Ashfield Boys’ High School
Liverpool Road, Ashfield NSW, 2131

Telephone: 9798 6620 / 9798 5520

Fax: 9716 8004

Email: ashfieldbo-h.school@det.nsw.edu.au

ABN: 16 166 341 254
Dear Parents,
Re:  Student Welfare Policy

Please be aware that all schools need to produce and make available to the school community their ‘Student Welfare’ policy.  Please find enclosed the ‘Student Welfare and Discipline Policy’ for Ashfield Boys’ High School.  This booklet contains:

· The school’s welfare ethos

· The school’s code of behaviour

· Strategies used by the school to reinforce positive behaviour and deal with unacceptable behaviour

Team Leaders and Year Advisors discuss our School Ethos and Code of Behaviour with our students and make them aware of our ‘Student Welfare and Discipline Policy’.

Please contact the school if you have any concerns or queries.  In this booklet you will also find suggestions as to the best ‘first point of contact’ for a range of matters.
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Yours sincerely,
Mrs D Kokkalis

Principal

Student Welfare Ethos

Our school is a community of young learners, their parents and teachers.  Our prime purpose is to achieve learning success for all.

We believe our purpose is best achieved in an atmosphere of:

· Caring and positive relationships

· Regular praise and acknowledgement of effort

· Clear expectations of a code of behaviour and consequences of non-compliance.

We are therefore committed to:

· Providing a caring school environment

· Developing quality relationships between staff and students

· Promoting responsibility and self-discipline.

This positive learning environment is characterised by:

· Mutual respect, encouragement and assistance 

· Sincere personal interest in individual students

· Non-confrontational interaction with students

· Prompt and consistent management of indiscipline.

As a Boys’ High School:

· an ethos of kindness and caring, and non-confrontational approach to discipline enables us to encourage a variety of more acceptable behaviours among our students.

· boys will be given opportunity to learn to resolve conflict well, to empathise with others and to develop sound self-esteem.

School Code of Behaviour

RIGHTS

All students have the right to learn in a positive and successful learning environment.  This means:
· pursuing challenging learning opportunities 

· being encouraged to try and receiving praise and acknowledgement

· being in a good school which has community support and respect

All students have the right to be in a safe, caring and happy environment.  This means:
· being safe and happy

· being treated with respect

· learning in a pleasant and well-maintained environment

RESPONSIBILITIES

All students have the responsibility to contribute to a positive and successful learning environment.  This means:

· attending school on a daily basis and being punctual each day
· acknowledging the efforts of classmates and respecting their right to learn

· being a co-operative learner

· creating a positive image in the community

All students have the responsibility to create a safe, caring and happy environment.  This means:
· considering the feelings of others

· being polite and treating people with respect

· caring for the property of others and the school environment

· following the laws of our society

Strategies to Recognise and Reinforce 

Student Achievement
It is important that all students regularly receive praise and acknowledgment as they become better learners and develop the responsibilities inherent in our code of behaviour.

Strategies used here include:

· regular verbal praise and acknowledgement from staff

· extensive use of classroom and hallway displays to acknowledge individual and team achievements

· letters of commendation to the student’s family

· acknowledgement of individual achievement through school and team newsletters

· extensive use of the local media to acknowledge individual and school achievements

· regular commendations at assemblies and Year meetings

· a Merit Award scheme that formalises acknowledgement of special achievement through several levels of awards.

Strategies to Provide Good Discipline 

And Effective Learning
Good discipline and effective learning are best achieved in a positive environment of encouragement and assistance along with prompt and consistent management of welfare issues.

Strategies here include:

· an expectation that all students can and will be successful in learning.  This is articulated regularly in all settings

· teaching teams that allow staff to know and understand their students well and to reflect in small groups on how best to meet their learning and welfare needs

· regular interaction with parents through team meetings and reporting

· an approach to discipline which is consistent, well-documented and focussed on problem solving

· provision of programs that develop self-discipline and conflict resolution skills eg. Peer Support, team seminars on conflict resolution skills.
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Ashfield Boys’ High School
Merit System

	Areas of Achievement

· Academic

· Sporting

· Leadership

· Citizenship & Attitude

· School Service & Representation


	
	· Merit System to begin from Term 4 each year.

· SRC to be involved in planning reward excursions

· Principal’s Awards to accumulate over a student’s whole school career.




	Level
	Procedure
	Outcome
	Modifiers

	Merit Award
	Awards handed out by all teachers. (Between 6 and 12 a week) 


	· Accumulate to allow award of a Certificate of Merit Award
	Year Advisers, Head teachers & teachers running special programs can also award Merits.

	Class Teacher


	
	· 
	

	
	
	· 
	

	Certificate of Merit


	Years 7 & 8

Student must submit 6 Merit Awards in three curriculum or extra curricular areas to their Year Adviser to be awarded a Certificate of Merit 
Years 9-12

Merit Awards - more than one curriculum area
	· Name placed on RISC

· Eligible for student of the month 

· Letter sent home
	In exceptional circumstances the Year Co-ordinator or Team Leader may decide the award of a Certificate of merit is not appropriate. Reasons will be clearly explained to student.



	Year Adviser/
Team Leader


	
	· 
	

	
	
	· 
	

	Certificate of Excellence


	Students must submit 2 Certificates of Merit to the Deputy/Head Teacher Welfare to be eligible for a Certificate of Excellence


	· Name placed on RISC

· Published in news letter

· Award presented by Principal

· Eligible for reward excursion
	Can not have had a Red Card in the last 5 weeks

	Deputy / 

HT Welfare


	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Principal’s Award


	Students earn 2 Certificates of Excellence
	· Name placed on RISC

· Published in news letter

· Award presented by Principal

· Eligible for the award of the Principal’s Medal of Esteem
	Can not have had more than 1 Red Card, or any negative entries on RISC, in the last 10 weeks

	Principal
	
	
	

	
	
	
	


Strategies for Dealing with Unacceptable Behaviour

When students fail to recognise the rights of others, action is taken.  All strategies are designed to encourage students to take responsibility for their own actions and to learn to resolve conflict peacefully.

A Classroom Teacher may use one or more of the following strategies:

· Isolation within the classroom

· Detention

· Interviews to discuss and negotiate behaviour

· Class/individual contract

· Repeated Minor Misbehaviour Yellow Cards

· A referral to the Head Teacher if behaviour persists

· A direct referral to the Deputy Principal in a serious case

A Head Teacher may use one or more of the following strategies:

· An interview

· Referral to support personnel

· Parent notification

· Student contract

· Detention or time out from subject

· Major Misbehaviour Red Card

· Referral to the Deputy Principal or Principal if necessary

· Restitution and compensation

The Deputy Principal and/or Principal may use one or more or the following strategies:

· An interview

· Referral to School Counsellor

· Major Misbehaviour Red Card

· Parent notification and/or involvement

· Referral to an outside counselling agency

· Privilege exclusion eg. extra curricula ban

· Police notification

· Restitution and compensation

· Behaviour management leave

· Student goal setting supported by a monitored student contract

· Suspension and expulsion

Team Leaders and Year Co-ordinators
The main role of Team Leaders, Teams and Year Co-ordinators is to support student learning.  They are often the first to be aware of an emerging problem because they review all documentation for students.  They work with families, Head Teachers, the Deputy Principal and/or Principal to find solutions by they are not involved directly in disciplining students.

Student Contracts
The aim of the Contract is to encourage a student to meet the behaviour and learning requirements of their subjects.  The Contract is monitored daily so that there is support and counselling provided on a regular basis for the student to encourage good habits.

Students may also be placed on a Student Contract at the request of a parent, Year Adviser or Team Leader.  It may be put in place to help a student whose behaviour is of concern.

Students who have been issued with Two Red Cards will be issued with a Pre-Suspension Warning and be placed on a ‘Student Contract’.  Students returning from suspension will also be placed on a contract.

If a student fails to meet the requirements of the Contract in at least three lessons, then he will be given a short suspension as he has been persistently disobedient.

RED CARD SYSTEM

	
	
	· Ensures that Classroom Teachers have tried various Classroom Management strategies before involving the Head Teacher

· We need to also realise that some serious incidents may occur without prior classroom teacher intervention.

	YELLOW CARD ISSUED

Incident Form given to HT

(before every Red Card)


	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	· Head Teachers, the Principal, the Deputy Principal and Sports Co-ordinators issue Red Cards once they decide whether the incident/s are not minor but at  the same time not serious enough to warrant immediate suspension.

	RED CARD

1
	
	

	

	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	· Red Cards are entered on to RISC by Head Teachers.
· A Red Card and accompanying Red Card letter (generated by RISC) is sent home by Head Teachers and is to be returned by the student after it has been signed by a parent.

	RED CARD

2
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	· Students on two Red Cards will be issued with a Pre-suspension warning letter by the Deputy Principal and a contract warning them that if their behaviour does not improve immediately they will be suspended.

	PRE-SUSPENSION WARNING 


	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	RED CARD

3
	
	· The issuing of a third Red Card will result in immediate suspension for Persistent Disobedience

	

	
	

	
	
	· Red Cards can come from all Faculties.

· The Deputy Principal or their nominee (once a week) will conduct a search of the RISC database to assess which students (if any) have reached three Red Cards in any 10 week period.


· If a student does not meet the conditions of the  Student Contract in two or more lessons within a week he will be suspended 

	SUSPENSION


	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	POST SUSPENSION PROGRAM


	
	· The Deputy Principal or HT Welfare will run a Post-suspension program with all suspended students.




YEAR 10/11/12 BOS ‘N’ DETERMINATION for ACADEMICALLY UNSATISFACTORY STUDENTS




 






The School Counsellor
The School Counsellor is at Ashfield Boys’ High School 2 ½ days each week – Monday, Thursday and half day Friday.  Parents via the school office can contact the Counsellor.  The Counsellor is available to talk to parents by telephone or in person.  Unless the matter is urgent, it is necessary to first arrange an appointment via the office.

The role of the School Counsellor includes:

· Providing individual psychological and educational assessment and counselling in relation to:

-
the placement of students with special needs
-
special transfers from one school
-
assist teachers to program for students with learning difficulties


· Responding to referrals of students by teachers, students, parents and other agencies


· Providing advice to the Principal concerning the psychological and educational needs of a student


· Providing counselling for students following a ‘critical incident’


Where a student and his family require ongoing support from a counsellor the school usually refers to an outside counselling agency.  The school works with the outside counsellor to maintain consistency and support for the student.

The Deputy Principal is always available to discuss issues with you when the School Counsellor is not available.

Supporting Student Learning

Ashfield Boys’ High School has developed a number of structures to support students in their learning and to improve their educational performance.  Parents are probably most familiar with the Teams approach in Years 7 and 8.

Each of these programs allows teachers to work in small teams to focus on supporting student learning.  Each program has been outlined briefly below to give parents an overview.

The Teams Approach – Years 7 and 8
Each Year 7 and 8 class has a core team of teachers who collectively plan and implement strategies for the development of students’ academic skills across Key Learning Areas.

· Teachers think about and plan for the development of the whole student, using a variety of strategies to enhance all skills and abilities.


· The Team teachers meet regularly to discuss, monitor and assess students’ academic and social development.


· They plan integrated lessons as well as individual programs for students in need.


· They consult regularly with specialist teachers – (ESL, Gifted and Talented, Learning Difficulties Teacher, Technology Teacher).


· They maintain close links with parents through regular meetings, discussions and newsletters.

With Year 7 students, the project primarily ensures a positive and successful transition to High School.  With Year 8 students, the project builds on the personalised link between students and their Team teachers to focus on improved learning outcomes.

Year 9

Year 9 classes are organised in a way that will allow us to maintain many of the initiatives begun by the Year 7 and 8 Teams.  Every effort is made to ensure students will be challenged and receive learning support as required.  Our Year 9 Learning Enhancement Program helps students focus and reflect the ways in which they learn best.

Year 10

Year 10 classes have been organised to maximise student’s learning potential.  The Career Advisor and the Year Co-ordinator will organise regular information sessions for Year 10.

The focus of the Year 10 meeting program is on preparing students for the diverse and flexible senior curriculum and providing students with information about their varied career options.
To be successful in this flexible senior environment, students need to be:

· good managers of their time and commitments

· flexible in their approach to learning

· self motivated learners

· punctual and have an excellent attendance record

Year 11

Years 11 and 12 follow a flexible timetable and are not required to be at school when they don’t have lessons.  Senior lessons begin at 8.10am.  Students combine school courses with a variety of TAFE courses.  The Year Co-ordinator and Careers Advisor will organise regular information sessions for Year 11.

Year 12

Year 12 are supported by all to their class teachers as well as their Year Co-ordinator and the Careers Advisor.  Their teachers have details about their overall senior plan and intended post school direction.  Regular meetings and special events such as guest speakers, workshops and the planned senior retreat provide addition input and support.

Other Support for Students
In addition to the involvement of school staff (Team Leaders, the School Counsellor, Careers Advisor, the Learning Support Team , the ESL faculty and the Deputy Principal), the school refers a small number of students to other agencies for support.

These include:

· Local Area Health Centres and external agencies (when ongoing counselling is required).


· Rivendell (part of the Department of Education and Training) – a day program for students not functioning in the normal classroom environment; students are gradually reintegrated into the school while receiving ongoing support from Rivendell staff.  Students on the Rivendell program are still considered to be students at Ashfield Boys’.


· The Rosemount Program – Rosemount offers small group lessons and individual counselling for students who are disruptive in or not coping with the normal.  Rosemount does not usually take students younger than 15 years but in special cases accepts students at 14 ½ years.  Students completing the Rosemount program may return to Ashfield or continue into other training programs.  While at Rosemount students are still considered to be enrolled at Ashfield Boys’.


· Other agencies such as Headspace, Brain and Mind Research Institute and Trans-cultural Mental Health Centre, are accessed from time to time, usually when crisis accommodation is required.

Points of Contact for Parents – Some Suggestions

Ashfield Boys’ High School places great emphasis on a personalised approach to student welfare.  Team teachers and other staff work hard to ensure they know students personally as learners.

An important part of this means getting to know the families of students and keeping regular contact with them.  The school is very keen to build strong links with parents and to foster open communication so that issues can be quickly resolved.

Parents of Year 7 students are often unsure of whom they should contact to sort out an issue.  The following is a guide.  The school office will always direct you to the most appropriate staff member, if you aren’t sure about whom to contact.

1. Class organization, class work and homework – queries are best directed to your son’s class teacher.  If this does not resolve the problem, contact the Head Teacher of the relevant faculty.


2. Concerns relating to class routines, homework difficulties, learning difficulties – should be discussed with the Team Leader of your son’s class.  Each team meets weekly to discuss the educational needs of students.  The Team Leader will be able to give feedback on your son’s progress in each subject.  The Team Leader will then work with the other teachers in the Team to find strategies to specifically support your son.  If your son is in Year 9, 10, 11 or 12 the Year Co-ordinator is the best first point of contact.

NB:  The Support Teacher Learning and the School Counsellor can also advise parents concerned about specific learning difficulties.


3. Sport (school and grade) and PE queries or concerns – should be directed to the Teacher in charge of these activities.


4. Playground incidents, problems encountered travelling to or from school and incidents of teasing or bullying – parents should contact the Deputy Principal if these problems arise.


5. Peer group problems, difficulties in settling in and in forming new friendships – should be first discussed with the Team Leader.  The Team can then plan strategies to help the student integrate more into groups within the class.  For older students (Years 9-12), contact the Year Co-ordinator.  Where this is an ongoing problem for your son, the School Counsellor can also provide advice.

6. The School’s Code of Conduct, uniform, school organization – concerns can be discussed with the Deputy Principal.

SANCTIONED ITEMS

The following items are NOT to be brought to school:

· Large textas

· Spray cans, particularly spray deodorants (allergy risk)

If you bring the following items to school:

· Large sums of money - then hand into the front office in the morning and collect it at the end of the day.  If you do not do so and money goes missing you will not be compensated.

These items must not be used in class time:
· Mobile phones
· CD players, Discmans, Electronic games, MP3 players, IPods or any other personal sound system.

It is your responsibility to look after your money and/or electronic devices, and if they are lost or taken the school will not compensate for their loss.



DANGEROUS / INAPPROPRIATE ITEMS:

At Ashfield Boys High School we pride ourselves on having a safe learning environment.   Therefore, we do not allow the following items at school:

· Fireworks

· Knives, including craft knives and toys as well as actual knives

· Weapons of any kind, including toy guns, pellets, replica weapons

· Drugs – legal and illegal; substances passed off as drugs

· Sharp objects; laser pointers

· Inappropriate readings, writings or drawings, downloading of inappropriate or censored material from the internet 




The Department of School Education expects schools to take very seriously any situation where students or staff feel they are unsafe or where the learning of other students is disrupted.  Schools must involve the Police if a student brings a knife or other weapon to school (including toys and replicas) or an illegal substance (this includes passing a substance off as an illegal substance).
Suspension from School
What does being suspended from school mean?

A suspension is a period of time during which a student is not allowed to attend school because of serious misbehaviour.  The decision to suspend a student is made by the Principal.

The suspension may be for one incident or for continuing serious misbehaviour.  A suspension may be ‘short term’.  A short suspension can be made from one to four days duration.  Usually no more than two short suspensions are given in one year.  If a student is suspended again in that year, it will be a long suspension.  A long suspension is applied for five days or more with a view to resolving it within 20 days.  No more than two long suspensions will be imposed in a year.  A long suspension can be imposed at any time, for example, in the case of violent behaviour.  Students of any age can be suspended.

Suspension is one of a number of actions, which a school can use when student behaviour is causing concern.  The type of behaviour, which can lead to suspension, includes:

· Verbal or physical abuse of students or staff

· Violent or dangerous behaviour

· Persistent disobedience, insolence and rudeness to staff

· Use of legal and illegal drugs; representing a substance as an illegal drug

· Continuing disruption of the learning of other students

· Harassment of students and staff

· Repeated failure to meet the conditions of a ‘Student Contract’ (at least three lessons in one week) – indicating persistent disobedience.

If suspensions fail to resolve the behaviour causing concern, the school can move to expel the student from their current school.  A new school placement will need to be found if the student is younger than 17 years.  If the student is 17 years of older, another school need not be found before expulsion occurs.

The time of suspension is intended to provide an opportunity for the student, their parents or caregivers and the school to consider the behaviour, which has caused concern, and to seek ways of addressing the problem.

Once the decision has been made to suspend a student the school will contact the parents to inform them of the decision and to arrange for the student to return home.  Parents will also be advised of the decision in writing and given a copy of the Department of Education and Training’s Suspension Policy and the Student Welfare and Discipline Policy.

This material is intended to assist the student and family to understand suspension, the behaviour, which is causing serious concern, and the way in which they can work the school in handling and changing this behaviour.  Before the student can return to school, a parent interview will be arranged with the Deputy Principal or Principal to discuss the issues leading to suspension and the behaviour which will be expected if the student is to make a successful return to school.

‘N’ DETERMINATION - DEPUTY


formal meeting with parent; and


request outstanding work from student





�Fail to redeem





PRINCIPAL DECIDES ON ‘N’ DETERMINATION











Students found in possession of dangerous items 


may be suspended.


The items will be confiscated and will be referred to the police.





If any Mobile phones, CD players, Discmans, electronic games,


MP3 players, IPods or any other personal sound systems are brought


to school and used inappropriately and disrupt learning they will be 


confiscated and returned at a later date.








HEAD TEACHER CONDUCTS PARENT INTERVIEW


HT to document conversation, date and time








�Fail to redeem





BOS 2ND WARNING


teacher to write letter


pass student BOS record to HT








�Fail to redeem





BOS 1ST WARNING


teacher to write letter


teacher to inform HT


HT interviews student





�Fail to redeem








LETTER OF CONCERN


teacher to write letter








�Fail to redeem
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